It is illegal to post this copyrighted PDF on any website. COVID-19:

Humanitarian and Health Care Crisis in a Third World Country

Chittaranjan Andrade, MD^{a,*}

Coronaviruses comprise a family of viruses that can cause illness in human and animal species. The coronavirus responsible for the 2020 pandemic is named severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2); it causes the respiratory disease that is named coronavirus disease 2019, abbreviated to COVID-19.¹

COVID-19: The Time Bomb in India

By April 4, 2020, although more than a million persons had been infected by SARS-CoV-2 worldwide, the official statistics for India reflected only 3,374 infections, which number included just 77 deaths.² The population of India is 1.38 billion and the population density is 464/km².³ The population density is substantially higher in cities; for example, it is about 28,200/km² in Bombay⁴ and 11,300/km² in Delhi.⁵ Given the very large population and the very high urban population density, and given that the pandemic has already triggered a mammoth health care crisis in North American and European countries that have far smaller populations and far lower population densities, why hasn't the pandemic exploded in India?

Critics point out that the India statistics are almost certainly underestimates. COVID-19 testing in India has been sparing; for example, in Karnataka, one of the states of the country with several COVID-19 hotspots, only 55 tests have been conducted per million citizens.⁶ This means that many more persons may be infected than are known to be infected. However, whereas infections may be underestimated, it is hard to miss deaths, especially when deaths occur due to respiratory disease, when deaths occur in clusters, and when there is a high level of awareness and anxiety about the disease and death risks.

Several explanations have been offered for this curious state of affairs. One is that India put containment systems in place early. For example, from as far back as in January 2020, passengers from far Eastern countries in which COVID-19 had been reported were being screened in airports and subsequently quarantined or isolated, depending on

To cite: Andrade C. COVID-19: humanitarian and health care crisis in a third world country. *J Clin Psychiatry*. 2020;81(3):20com13383. *To share:* https://doi.org/10.4088/JCP.20com13383

© Copyright 2020 Physicians Postgraduate Press, Inc.

circumstances.⁷ By March 12, 2020, the Indian government shut its borders to international visitors.⁸ By mid-March 2020, many states in the country had imposed limited lockdowns, and on March 25, 2020, the entire country entered a 3-week, total lockdown.⁹

Other explanations have also been offered. The temperature and humidity in India are high, and perhaps this is deterring the spread of the virus; this conjecture springs from the knowledge that the spread of respiratory disease is higher during winter.^{10,11} Admittedly, heat and humidity may reduce transmission, but they do not bring respiratory disease transmission rates to zero. Another reasonably credible explanation is that India is demographically young; the median age is just 28.4 years.³ COVID-19 may affect persons of all ages, but the mortality risk is highest in the elderly.¹²

Yet another, possible, explanation is that COVID-19 in India has so far been moving in modestly affluent circles tied to international travelers, so cases and contacts have been relatively easy to identify and quarantine or isolate; these circles intersect minimally with circles of those who live in densely populated, impoverished environments, thus limiting opportunities for the pandemic to explode. This is changing now, with 35% of the country's cases having been linked to a single religious meeting held in mid-March, and with attendees of that meeting subsequently spreading across the country.¹³ Of substantial concern, also, has been the report of a COVID-19 death in Dharavi, Bombay, which is one of the largest slums in the world,¹⁴ and a place where social distancing would be hard to practice.

Other hypotheses have been more fanciful. One suggests that general levels of hygiene are poor in India and the consumption of street food is high, and so Indians are exposed to and have become immune to most diseases.¹⁵ Another suggests that Indians have received bacille Calmette-Guérin (BCG) vaccination at birth, and COVID-19 infection rates are low in countries that have had a longstanding BCG vaccination policy.¹⁶ Such hypotheses ignore the fact that SARS-CoV-2 is a novel coronavirus. Some also wonder whether the virus in India is a less dangerous mutation.

Positive COVID-19 test results have now come in from 211 (29.3%) of 720 districts in the country.¹⁷ Of these, 8.6% are in the 0–20 years age band, 41.9% in the 21–40 years band, 32.8% in the 41–60 years band, and 16.7% in the 61 years and above band.¹⁸ These numbers do not reflect age-related vulnerability; as already stated, India is demographically young.³

If quarantine, isolation, and the lockdown measures fail, the pandemic might yet explode, and all the hypotheses

^aDepartment of Clinical Psychopharmacology and Neurotoxicology, National Institute of Mental Health and Neurosciences, Bangalore, India **Corresponding author*: Department of Clinical Psychopharmacology and Neurotoxicology, National Institute of Mental Health and Neurosciences, Bangalore, India (andradec@gmail.com). *J Clin Psychiatry 2020;*81(3):20com13383

Chittaranjan Andrade

It is illegal to post this copy considered in this section will be history. If even just 10% of the population is infected and if just 1% of these die of the disease, there would be 1.38 million deaths in the country. The next 2 weeks will be critical.

Lockdown: The Humanitarian Crisis

Many states in the country had declared a lockdown until March 31, 2020. After a trial run with a national curfew on March 22, a national lockdown was declared, starting on March 25 and extending to April 14, with a view to contain the spread of the disease in the country. The lockdown is total, with citizens not even allowed to step out of their houses, except to purchase food or to avail essential medical services.⁹ The lockdown, effected suddenly, without planning and forethought, has expectedly resulted in enormous hardship.¹⁹ In support of the government, however, it cannot be denied that, had warning of a lockdown been given, there would have been panic behaviors and even riots in places ranging from grocery stores and supermarkets to railway stations and airports.

The first and the worst to have been affected by the lockdown were the daily wage earners. The lockdown meant no work, no wages, and no food.²⁰ A sizeable proportion of these daily wage earners are laborers who have come into cities from villages located in different parts of the country.²¹ One estimate puts the number at a staggering 44 million.²² These workers are in desperate straits.²³ Without daily sustenance, now, they have no choice but to return to their villages, carrying meager belongings and children on their backs. There is no transport available, so the journey is made on foot across hundreds of kilometers, and even over a thousand kilometers, in some cases.²⁴ There is no food available along the way, so they must manage in whatever way they can.

Some efforts are being made to either provide them with accommodation in camps and commandeered quarters or transport them by bus.^{25,26} At least 40,000 migrant workers were struggling to leave Delhi, alone,²⁷ and about 600,000 workers are estimated to have migrated on foot.²² Across the country, these workers will now be trapped, with borders sealed, and forced into 14-day quarantines; about 660,000 laborers are presently held in more than 21,600 camps that have been set up,²⁸ and a man-made disaster is unfolding.^{29–32}

A reason to prevent the mass exodus has been the concern that if any of these migrant workers are infected, they will carry the virus to rural India.³³ How humanely policy will be rephrased and implemented remains to be seen. Given the lack of resources, the likelihood of succor is small.³¹

Lockdown: Effects on the Food Supply Chain

The lockdown has led to a breakdown in the food supply chain. Immediately after lockdown was declared, movement of trucks across state borders was stopped, leaving about half a million truck drivers stranded without access to food and water. Many drivers abandoned their vehicles and left for hospitable destinations on foot.³⁴ It is estimated that, now, nearly half of about 5 million trucks are off the road.

chief PDF on any website. Truck drivers fear police harassment and unavailability of food and water along the road, especially in case of vehicle breakdowns.³⁵

The immediate result of the interruptions in road transport is that farmers are unable to sell their produce, and fruit, vegetables, and milk are being destroyed or dumped at the point of production.^{36,37} Efforts in official quarters are now being made to resolve this crisis.³⁸ Grocery shops and supermarkets have been exempted from the lockdown, but many have run out of stocks, and there are long queues to enter supermarkets even to just buy food. Online stores cannot meet the demand.³⁹ The mismatch between supply and demand has led to a rise in prices. The possibility of food riots has been raised.⁴⁰

Lockdown: The Health Care Crisis

There are fewer than 850,000 beds in government hospitals across the country, and the total number of ventilators is fewer than 40,000 in government and private sector hospitals, combined.⁴¹ Poor facilities have led to people breaking out of quarantine.⁴² The shortage of medical facilities has led to innovative solutions, including, for example, a decision to convert railway coaches into isolation wards⁴³ and school buildings into quarantine centers.⁴⁴ Handymen have begun making improvised ventilators.

An average of about 6.9 million persons receive outpatient care daily in government and private sector hospitals, in privately run clinics, and in health care facilities run by charitable organizations.⁴⁵ Most of these persons will not receive care during the lockdown because there is no public transport, because few have personal transport, because those with personal transport may not be allowed out, and because outpatient and other medical services have largely been shut down with mostly only emergency services functioning.

A vivid example of what this means is that a person who needs an urgent root canal dental procedure will have nowhere to go. Toothache does not kill, but it does not allow anybody to sleep, either, and the suffering is great. In like manner, persons with conjunctivitis, migraine, allergies, urinary tract infection, hemorrhoids, anal fissures, minor injuries, unstable diabetes, and a host of chronic ailments associated with discomfort, pain, and suffering will have no access to evaluation and treatment. Patients with neuropsychiatric disorders are at risk of relapse.⁴⁶ Patients with cancer, those diagnosed with HIV infection, and those requiring dialysis are struggling to get treatment.⁴⁷ Blood banks are depleted now that they no longer have access to donors.⁴⁸ The list goes on.

In a model of extraordinary insensitivity that has been condemned by the State Medical Association, the police in one of the states of the country have asked patients needing emergency medical care to obtain passes from their local police station. Women who are pregnant or in labor and persons who have been involved in accidents are included among those who require passes to travel to the hospital. The passes are valid for only 12 hours.⁴⁹ **It is illegal to post this copy** Telemedicine and enabling of electronic prescriptions may help those who have access to the necessary facilities; a 48-page guideline for the practice of telemedicine has been created and made available at the website of the Ministry of Health and Family Welfare, Government of India. The poorest of the poor, who have no Internet access, will have to do without treatment.

Liquor shops are shut, and so those dependent on alcohol have no legal source of alcohol. There has been a spurt in hospitalizations related to withdrawal symptoms, and there have even been reports of suicide, across the country, in persons struggling with withdrawal. One state is considering the sale of alcohol based on medical prescription^{50,51}; this, however, is unlikely to happen because medical ethics will not allow the prescription of alcohol.

Walking for exercise is prohibited. Gymnasiums, as with almost all other establishments, have been shut down. Diabetic patients are likely to face difficulties in balancing diet, exercise, and medication. A sizeable proportion of adults will gain weight. Weight gained is notoriously hard to lose. There will almost certainly be adverse health consequences in the medium to long term.

This is a bad time for a woman to be pregnant. Women are not receiving antenatal care, including access to necessary antenatal investigations, and children are not being immunized.⁵² There has already been a report of 3 infants developing COVID-19 out of 33 infected mothers who gave birth.⁵³ The possibility of vertical transmission from mother to child has been discussed.^{54–56} If the virus does cross the placental barrier, there is the worrying possibility that it will predispose to a range of adverse gestational outcomes, neurodevelopmental disorders, and, decades later, even schizophrenia.^{57–59}

The National Institute of Mental Health and Neurosciences, Bangalore, where I work, has launched a 24/7 toll-free national helpline to address mental health concerns related to COVID-19. On March 30, 2020, alone, about 2,500 calls were handled by a 90-member multidisciplinary team.⁶⁰ In our hospital, we are also stitching our own masks and personal protection equipment.

Lockdown: Financial Effects

The lockdown cannot go on forever; it will destroy the economy and destroy the poorest of the poor. Government revenues are drying up, and state governments are harder hit than the central government.⁶¹ The equity markets have already lost a third of their market capitalization,⁶² and the debt market is also sure to be stressed, with more than half of all borrowings by listed nonfinancial companies in danger of default in debt servicing.⁶³ Many companies are effecting layoffs and pay cuts and sending staff on unpaid leave.⁶⁴ As many as 136 million workers have been rendered financially vulnerable.⁶⁵

Recognizing that the fiscal deficit is of secondary importance, the central government has announced a Rs 1.7 trillion relief package; this amounts to nearly 23 billion US dollars. The relief measures include direct benefit cash **check PDF on any website**. transfers to poor farmers, widows, senior citizens, and disabled citizens; collateral-free loans to women in self-help groups; free food grain and cooking gas cylinders; insurance for health care workers dealing with the virus outbreak; and other measures.^{66,67} Around 200 million women will each receive Rs 1,500 (US \$20) in their bank account; this "largesse" will be distributed across 3 months.⁶⁸ Unfortunately, the bailout, amounting to only 0.8% of the gross domestic product, is perhaps too little and too late, and it will not reach the poorest of the poor who do not have bank accounts, fixed addresses, or other credentials to claim the benefits.^{69,70}

State governments are also contributing to monetary relief measures. One government has contributed Rs 1,000 (US \$13) to the bank accounts of each of those whose livelihood has been hit by the lockdown.⁷¹ Those without bank accounts cannot receive this benefit.

The Reserve Bank of India has announced large reductions in the repo rate, the reverse repo rate, and the cash reserve ratio.⁷² These policy decisions will improve liquidity and will help the economy in the medium term but will not push cash or food into the hands of those who need it.

The philanthropic response has been large. At the ground level, individuals and nongovernmental organizations are distributing food packets to the poor. Sportspersons have pledged monetary donations. Government employees are donating salaries.⁷³ At the industry level, one group of companies has committed a sum of 12.5 billion rupees (about US \$150 million) and another has committed 15 billion rupees (about US \$200 million) to relief measures. A large number of other companies have also pledged very large sums of money.^{74,75}

Lockdown: Other Effects

The lockdown is being enforced by the police, who are stressed by having to work long hours and deal with those who violate the curfew without good reason. There have been reports of police violence against vegetable vendors, food and pharmaceuticals delivery men, persons who step out to buy food or medicines, and even health officials, resulting in injury, hospitalization, and even death.^{76–78} However, there have also been reports of the police as good samaritans.⁷⁹

People are uneasy and insecure. They are forced into prolonged proximity in cramped quarters with nothing to do. Cases of domestic violence have doubled.⁸⁰ Schools and colleges are closed. Entrance and exit examinations and selection examinations for higher education have been indefinitely postponed.⁸¹ Whether students lose an entire academic year remains to be seen.

The lockdown has resulted in persons who traveled being left stranded in cities distant from their homes because all travel by road, rail, and air has been stopped. The lockdown has resulted in feelings of vulnerability because, as an example, if a car breaks down on the road, it will have to be left where it is, abandoned, because no repairs are possible until after the lockdown is lifted. Malfunctioning laptops and smartphones cannot be repaired. No household appliance,

Chittaranjan Andrade

It is illegal to post this copyrighted PDF on any website. from a tap to a refrigerator, can be fixed or replaced until sanctions on their countries, or when larger countries wage

the lockdown is lifted. This, in fact, can be of much concern if the refrigerator that has failed is in a pharmacy, or the laptop that does not function is in a hospital.⁸² Nothing whatsoever is possible unless it is related to food, health care, or emergency services.

Parting Notes

The lockdown cannot go on for months; it will destroy the economy, and people will die of starvation or other diseases even if they do not contract COVID-19. However, when the lockdown is lifted, a new wave of infections will start because there is no herd immunity. So exit from lockdown may need to be staggered, and a return to lockdown may later be necessary, perhaps again in staggered fashion.⁸³ The world economy was in poor shape at the start of 2020. The COVID-19 pandemic will push the world into a deep recession from which it could take years to recover. Who would have imagined that a single strand of ribonucleic acid would bring *Homo sapiens*, the apex of evolution, to its knees?

As a final word, people across the world can now experience for themselves what people of small countries suffer when larger countries impose economic and other sanctions on their countries, or when larger countries wage war on their countries. War, of course, is much, much worse, and nuclear war is unthinkable. One hopes that insights from the COVID-19 crisis will allow compassion, understanding, and cooperation to shape future world policy.

Afternote

At press time, on April 9, 2020, the food and other commodity supply chains are further deteriorating; now, daily movement of trucks has dropped to less than 10% of normal.⁸⁴ The International Labour Organization has estimated that, as a result of just 3 weeks of national lockdown, about 400 million Indians, comprising a third of the population, may slip into poverty.⁸⁵

Recent Health Ministry data show that the age distribution of confirmed cases (n = 4,067) reflects population demographics; 47% are below age 40 years, 34% are aged 40–60 years, and 19% are aged above 60 years. Males (76%) are overrepresented among those affected. Among deaths (n = 109), the figures are 7%, 30%, and 63% in the 3 age bands, respectively, and men comprise 73% of the deaths. In 86% of those who died, major medical comorbidities were present.⁸⁶ These data are similar to those reported from other parts of the world.

Received: April 6, 2020.

Published online: April 14, 2020.

Potential conflicts of interest: See https://www. psychiatrist.com/documents/andrade-financialdisclosure.pdf.

Funding/support: None.

Additional information: Citations from the Deccan Herald, the Times of India (including the Sunday Times of India), and the Business Standard (including the weekend Business Standard and the Sunday Business Standard) are all from the Bangalore, India, editions.

REFERENCES

- Sun P, Lu X, Xu C, et al. Understanding of COVID-19 based on current evidence. J Med Virol. 2020; jmv.25722.
- Ministry of Health and Family Welfare, Government of India. COVID-19 INDIA as on 05 April 2020, 09:00 GMT+5:30. https://www. mohfw.gov.in/. Accessed April 5, 2020.
- India Population. Worldometer website. https://www.worldometers.info/worldpopulation/india-population/. Accessed April 4, 2020.
- Mumbai population 2020. World Population Review website. https:// worldpopulationreview.com/world-cities/ mumbai-population/. Accessed April 4, 2020.
- 5. Delhi population 2020. World Population Review website. https:// worldpopulationreview.com/world-cities/ delhi-population/. Accessed April 4, 2020.
- 6. Rao S. 55 tests per 1 million people: a worrying ratio for state. *Times of India*. https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/bengaluru/55-tests-per-1-million-people-a-worrying-ratio-for-karnataka/
- articleshow/74923039.cms. April 1, 2020:4.
 7. Sharma N. How India is dealing with the coronavirus outbreak. Quartz India website. https://qz.com/india/1795841/

how-india-is-dealing-with-the-coronavirusoutbreak/. Published February 2, 2020. Accessed April 3, 2020.

- Coronavirus a pandemic: India shuts doors for outsiders, under self imposed quarantine. *Economic Times*. https://economictimes. indiatimes.com/news/politics-and-nation/ coronavirus-a-pandemic-india-shuts-doorsfor-outsiders-under-self-imposed-quarantine/ articleshow/74582547.cms?from=mdr. Updated March 12, 2020. Accessed April 03, 2020.
- India will be under complete lockdown for 21 days: Narendra Modi. *Economic Times*. https:// economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/politicsand-nation/india-will-be-under-completelockdown-starting-midnight-narendra-modi/ articleshow/74796908.cms. Updated March 25, 2020.
- Ho MS, Su IJ. Preparing to prevent severe acute respiratory syndrome and other respiratory infections. *Lancet Infect Dis*. 2004;4(11):684–689.
- Sun Z, Thilakavathy K, Kumar SS, et al. Potential factors influencing repeated SARS outbreaks in China. Int J Environ Res Public Health. 2020;17(5):E1633.
- Zhou F, Yu T, Du R, et al. Clinical course and risk factors for mortality of adult inpatients with COVID-19 in Wuhan, China: a retrospective cohort study. *Lancet.* 2020:395(10229):1054–1062.
- Kulkarni S. Covid-19 spread could be high but not uniform: Govt. *Deccan Herald*. 2020;73(95):1.
- Bose M. Nightmare for authorities as virus comes to Mumbai's Dharavi. *Deccan Herald*. 2020;73(93):1,4.
- Sethi A. Halted lives, postponed futures. Weekend Business Standard. https://www. business-standard.com/article/opinion/haltedlives-postponed-futures-120040400072_1. html. April 4, 2020:7.
- 16. Swain B. Will the BCG vaccination help the

world combat COVID-19? Science The Wire website. https://science.thewire.in/health/ will-the-bcg-vaccination-help-the-worldcombat-covid-19/. Published April 4, 2020. Accessed April 5, 2020.

- Kumar C. 20% of Indian dists Covid-hit as virus moves to hinterland. *Times of India*. April 4, 2020:6.
- Dey S. 83% of Covid-19 patients in India are aged below 60 yrs. *Times of India*. https:// timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/83-ofcovid-19-patients-in-india-are-aged-below-60yrs/articleshow/74988310.cms. April 5, 2020:1,9.
- Yadav Y. Has PR overridden governance? Business Standard. https://www.businessstandard.com/article/opinion/has-proverridden-governance-120040201782_1.html. April 3, 2020:6.
- Mandyam N. 60,000 migrants in Bengaluru not getting ration kits despite govt promise. *Times* of India. https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/ city/bengaluru/60k-migrants-in-city-notgetting-ration-kits-despite-govt-promise/ articleshow/74937979.cms. April 2, 2020:4.
- 21. Sharma D. Why the long march home? *Deccan Herald*. 2020;73(90):6.
- Jha S. Nearly 600,000 workers migrated on foot during lockdown: govt tells SC. Business Standard. https://www.business-standard. com/article/current-affairs/nearly-600-000workers-migrated-on-foot-during-lockdowngovt-tells-sc-120033101181_1.html. April 1, 2020:12.
- 23. Khandelwal R, Varma D. A back-breaking lockdown that harms the poor. *Deccan Herald*. https://www.deccanherald.com/opinion/ panorama/a-back-breaking-lockdown-thatharms-the-poor-818089.html. March 27, 2020;73(86):7.
- Kumar A. Amid COVID-19 lockdown, 14 workers walk from Jaipur to Bihar. *Deccan Herald*. https://www.deccanherald.com/national/ north-and-central/amid-covid-19-lockdown-14-workers-walk-from-jaipur-to-bihar-817855.

It is illegal to post this copyrighted PDF on any website html: March 26, 2020;73(86):8: Dong L, Tian J, He S, et al. Possible vertical

- 25. Give shelter to stranded migrants, make them stay put: Centre to states. *Times of India*. https:// timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/giveshelter-to-stranded-migrants-make-them-stayput-centre-to-states/articleshow/74855634. cms. March 28, 2020:1.
- 26. Jha S. Fighting Covid-19: after the long walk, jobless migrants head home by bus. Sunday Business Standard. https://www.businessstandard.com/article/current-affairs/ fighting-covid-19-after-the-long-walk-joblessmigrants-head-home-by-bus-120032900041_1. html. March 29, 2020:1,4.
- Sharma V, Sinha S, Jha A, et al. Coronavirus: massive evacuation op on as huge mass of migrants heads out of Delhi. *Times of India*. https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/ coronavirus-massive-evacuation-operationon-as-huge-mass-of-migrants-heads-out-ofdelhi/articleshow/74868719.cms. March 29, 2020:5.
- Kulkarni S. 6.6L labourers housed in over 211 camps: govt. *Deccan Herald*. 2020;73(91):5.
- Rawat VS, Mukhergee M, Jha S. Seal your borders to stop migrant workers: Centre issues advisory to states. *Business Standard*. https:// www.business-standard.com/article/currentaffairs/seal-border-to-stop-migrant-workerscentre-issues-advisory-to-states-120032901017_1.html. March 30, 2020:1,3.
- A man-made disaster is unfolding. Deccan Herald. https://www.deccanherald.com/ opinion/first-edit/a-man-made-disaster-isunfolding-819474.html. March 31, 2020;73:6.
- Rashid O, Anand J, Mahale A. India coronavirus lockdown: migrant workers and their long march to uncertainty. *The Hindu*. https://www. thehindu.com/news/national/indiacoronavirus-lockdown-migrant-workers-andtheir-long-march-to-uncertainty/ article31251952.ece. April 4, 2020:7.
- Joy S. Migrant labourers bear the brunt of the coronavirus lockdown. *Deccan Herald*. https:// www.deccanherald.com/specials/insight/ migrant-labourers-bear-the-brunt-of-thecoronavirus-lockdown-821525.html. April 5, 2020:1,4.
- Tripathi A. Three out of 10 workers might carry virus to rural areas, Centre to Supreme Court. Deccan Herald. https://www.deccanherald. com/national/three-out-of-10-workers-mightcarry-virus-to-rural-areas-centre-to-supremecourt-819688.html. March 31, 2020;73(91):5.
- Mohile SS. Coronavirus lockdown: with no food or hope, truckers stranded across India. https:// www.business-standard.com/article/currentaffairs/coronavirus-lockdown-with-no-foodor-hope-truckers-stranded-across-india-120032401729 1.html. Accessed April 3, 2020.
- Mohile SS. Essential supplies face disruption as Covid-19 cripples road transport. Business Standard. https://www.business-standard.com/ article/economy-policy/essential-suppliesface-disruption-as-covid-19-cripples-roadtransport-120040100015_1.html. April 1, 2020:4.
- Farmers reeling, govt steps in to buy produce and milk. *Times of India*. April 2, 2020:1.
- Gejji A. Karnataka lockdown: Farmers take massive hit as transport halts, prices crash. *Times of India*. https://timesofindia.indiatimes. com/city/bengaluru/karnataka-farmers-takemassive-hit-as-transport-halts-prices-crash/ articleshow/74942853.cms. April 2, 2020:3.
- Govt moves to ease agri, dairy crisis. *Times of India*. 2020(April 1):3.
- Ahmad S. As riders go home amid lockdown, queue for e-grocery orders get longer. Business Standard Weekend. https://www.businessstandard.com/article/companies/

e-grocery-orders-get-longer-120040301522_1. html. April 3, 2020:i.

- Fighting coronavirus: Food riots are a real possibility says Pronab Sen. Sunday Business Standard. https://www.business-standard.com/ article/current-affairs/fighting-coronavirusfood-riots-are-a-real-possibility-says-pronabsen-120032801333_1.htmlMarch 28, 2020:10.
- Kulkarni S. Covid-19 exposes our public health system. *Deccan Herald*. https://www. deccanherald.com/specials/insight/covid-19exposes-our-public-health-system-818767. html. March 28, 2020;73(88):1.
- Majid Z. 26 people flee from quarantine at Srinagar hospital. *Deccan Herald*. https://www. deccanherald.com/national/north-and-central/ coronavirus-26-people-flee-from-quarantineat-srinagar-hospital-818569.html. March 28, 2020;73(88):8.
- Athrady A. COVID-19: Indian Railways to convert coaches into isolation ward. *Deccan Herald*. https://www.deccanherald.com/ national/covid-19-indian-railways-to-convertcoaches-into-isolation-ward-818623.html. March 28, 2020;73(88):8.
- 44. KV, Navodaya school buildings to turn into quarantine centres. *Deccan Herald*. https:// www.deccanherald.com/state/top-karnatakastories/kv-navodaya-school-buildings-toturn-into-quarantine-centres-818739.html. March 28, 2020;73(88):3.
- Goli S. Coronavirus: the lockdown and its consequences. *Deccan Herald*. https://www. deccanherald.com/opinion/coronavirus-thelockdown-and-its-consequences-820261.html. April 2, 2020;73(92):6.
- Andrade C. Lockdown impact on mental health patients worrisome. *Deccan Herald*. https:// www.deccanherald.com/state/lockdownimpact-on-mental-health-patientsworrisome-820547.html. April 2, 2020;73(93):6.
- Nagarajan R, Dhar S. Cancer and HIV patients struggle to get treatment. *Times of India*. 2020(April 2):1,6.
- Covid-19: lockdown creates acute shortage at blood banks. *Times of India*. https:// timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/covid-19lockdown-creates-acute-shortage-at-bloodbanks/articleshow/74958205.cms. April 3, 2020:5.
- Kulkarni C. 12-hour passes add new layer of complication, say doctors. *Deccan Herald*. https://www.deccanherald.com/city/topbengaluru-stories/12-hour-passes-add-newlayer-of-complication-say-doctors-821093. html. April 3, 2020;73(95):2.
- Ravishanker R. Coronavirus: patients with withdrawal symptoms flood hospitals. *Deccan Herald*. https://www.deccanherald.com/city/ life-in-bengaluru/coronavirus-patients-withwithdrawal-symptoms-flood-hospitals-819818. html. March 31, 2020;73(91):2.
- Kerala to sell liquor as per doctor's prescription. *Deccan Herald*. https://www. deccanherald.com/national/south/kerala-tosupply-liquor-as-per-doctorsprescription-818712.html. March 28, 2020; 73(88):8.
- Nagarajan R. Covid-19 puts immunisation, ante-natal check-ups on hold. *Times of India*. https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/ covid-19-puts-immunisation-ante-natal-checkups-on-hold/articleshow/74940038.cms. April 2, 2020:5.
- 53. Zeng L, Xia S, Yuan W, et al. Neonatal earlyonset infection with SARS-CoV-2 in 33 neonates born to mothers with COVID-19 in Wuhan, China [published online ahead of print March 26, 2020]. JAMA Pediatr.

Dong L, Tian J, He S, et al. Possible vertical transmission of SARS-CoV-2 from an infected mother to her newborn [published online ahead of print March 26, 2020]. *JAMA*.

- Zeng H, Xu C, Fan J, et al. Antibodies in infants born to mothers with COVID-19 pneumonia [published online ahead of print March, 26, 2020]. JAMA.
- 56. Kimberlin DW, Stagno S. Can SARS-CoV-2 infection be acquired in utero? more definitive evidence is needed [published online ahead of print March 26, 2020]. JAMA.
- 57. Silasi M, Cardenas I, Kwon JY, et al. Viral infections during pregnancy. *Am J Reprod Immunol*. 2015;73(3):199–213.
- Racicot K, Mor G. Risks associated with viral infections during pregnancy. J Clin Invest. 2017;127(5):1591–1599.
- Al-Haddad BJS, Oler E, Armistead B, et al. The fetal origins of mental illness. *Am J Obstet Gynecol*. 2019;221(6):549–562.
- 60. Helpline receives 2,500 calls. *Deccan Herald*. 2020;73(91):2.
- Kant K. State finances to take bigger hit than Centre's due to lockdown. Business Standard. https://www.business-standard.com/article/ economy-policy/state-finances-to-take-harderhit-than-centre-s-due-to-coronaviruslockdown-120040201714_1.html. April 3, 2020:4.
- Modak S. Coronavirus eats into stock valuations, market plunges 34%. Weekend Business Standard. https://www.businessstandard.com/article/markets/ coronavirus-outbreak-eats-into-stockvaluations-market-plunges-34-120040301939_1. html. April 4, 2020:1.
- Kant K. Coronavirus shutdown puts Rs 15-trillion debt at risk, to impact finances. Business Standard. https://www.businessstandard.com/article/markets/ coronavirus-shutdown-puts-rs-15-trillion-debtat-risk-to-impact-finances-120032901036_1. html. March 30, 2020:1.
- Phadnis S. Several companies announce unpaid leave, layoffs. *Times of India*. https:// timesofindia.indiatimes.com/business/indiabusiness/ several-companies-announce-unpaid-leave-
- several-companies-announce-unpaid-leavelayoffs/articleshow/74941091.cms. April 2, 2020:11.
- 65. Patel A. Virulent times for the faceless millions, now on the road to uncertainty. Business Standard Weekend. https://www.businessstandard.com/article/beyond-business/ virulent-times-for-the-faceless-millions-nowon-the-road-to-uncertainty-120040301582_1. html. April 3, 2020:vi.
- 66. Singh A. Govt unveils Rs 1.70 lakh crore welfare package for poor to face coronavirus outbreak. *Deccan Herald*. https://www.deccanherald.com/ national/centre-announces-rs-170-lakh-crorewelfare-package-for-poor-to-face-coronavirusoutbreak-817835.html. March, 26, 2020;73(86):1.
- Roychoudhury A. Coronavirus lockdown: govt unveils Rs 1.7-trillion package for the poor. Business Standard. https://www.businessstandard.com/article/economy-policy/ coronavirus-lockdown-govt-unveils-rs-1-7trillion-package-for-the-poor-120032601671_1. html. March 27, 2020:1.
- Jha S. Cash transfer to women PMJD a/c holders from today. *Business Standard*. 2020(April 03):5.
- Aiyar SSA. Relief package is peanuts. India needs to triple it. Sunday Times of India. https:// timesofindia.indiatimes.com/blogs/ Swaminomics/relief-package-is-peanuts-indianeeds-to-triple-it/. March 29, 2020:12.
- 70. A poorly thought-out package for the poor. *Deccan Herald*. https://www.deccanherald.com/ opinion/first-edit/a-poorly-thought-out-

It is illegal to post this convrighted PDF on any website package-for-the-poor-818067.html. March 27, sumil-lakshmi-mittal-cos-commit-rs-T00cr-aid-B1. Kumar P. NEET, MBBS exams postponed due to

2020:73(86):6.

- Rawat VS. Coronavirus: UP provides cash relief to over a million daily wage workers. Business Standard. https://www.business-standard.com/ article/current-affairs/coronavirus-upprovides-cash-relief-to-over-a-million-dailywage-workers-120040200893_1.html. April 2, 2020:4.
- 72. Roy A. RBI offers Rs. 3.7-trn COVID vaccine. Weekend Business Standard. 2020(March 28):1.
- Karnataka: Optional pay cut for govt staff. Deccan Herald. https://www.deccanherald. com/state/top-karnataka-stories/karnatakaoptional-pay-cut-for-govt-staff-820218.html. April 1, 2020;73(92):4.
- Mohapatra D, Alawadhi N. Coronavirus outbreak: Azim Premji Foundation, Wipro commit Rs 1,125 crore. Business Standard. https://www.business-standard.com/article/ companies/coronavirus-outbreak-azim-premjifoundation-wipro-commit-rs-1-125crore-120040101846_1.html. April 2, 2020:12.
- Sunil, Lakshmi Mittal cos commit Rs 100cr aid each. *Times of India*. https://timesofindia. indiatimes.com/business/india-business/

each/articleshow/74921537.cms. April 1, 2020:12.

- Mishra D. Hostile cops hit food, pharma delivery business. *Times of India*. https:// timesofindia.indiatimes.com/business/indiabusiness/hostile-cops-hit-food-pharma-deliverybiz/articleshow/74837818.cms. March 27, 2020:7.
- Gavali R. Belagavi police under fire for assaulting health official. *Deccan Herald*. https://www.deccanherald.com/state/ belagavi-police-under-fire-for-assaultinghealth-official-818750.html. March 28, 2020;73(88):5.
- Coronavirus: Cops enforce lockdown with blows & insults. *Times of India*. https:// timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/ coronavirus-cops-enforce-lockdown-withblows-insults/articleshow/74855823.cms. March 28, 2020:1.
- 79. Cops show they have heart, feed the poor. Deccan Herald. 2020;73(87):3.
- Special correspondent. Over two fold rise in domestic violence cases: NCW. *The Hindu*. 2020(April 4):9.

Kumar P. NEET, MBBS exams postponed due to coronavirus outbreak. *Deccan Herald*. https:// www.deccanherald.com/national/neet-mbbsexams-postponed-due-to-coronavirusoutbreak-818330.html. March 27, 2020;73(87):5.

- Doval P. Users struggle to buy, repair key tech items during curbs. *Times of India*. https:// timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/mumbai/ users-struggle-to-repair-or-buy-key-techgoods/articleshow/74975579.cms. April 4, 2020:1,13.
- 83. Kulkarni S. PM seeks "staggered" return after lockdown. *Deccan Herald*. 2020;73(93):1.
- 84. Sundria S. 90% of trucks are now off roads amid coronavirus lockdown. Business Standard. https://www.business-standard.com/article/ economy-policy/90-of-trucks-in-india-are-nowoff-roads-amid-coronavirus-lockdown-120040800048_1.html. April 8, 2020:12.
- 85. Jha S. 400 million Indians at risk of slipping into poverty. *Business Standard*. April 8, 2020:4.
- Kulkarni S. Elderly account for 63% deaths. Deccan Herald. https://www.deccanherald.com/ national/elderly-account-for-19-covid-19infections-63-deaths-822201.html. April 6, 2020:73(97):5.